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The overriding goal of the Financial Management Policy is to enable the City to achieve a long- term 
stable and positive financial condition while conducting its operations consistent with the Council-
Manager form of government established in the City Charter. The watchwords of the City’s financial 
management include integrity, prudent stewardship, planning, accountability, and full disclosure. 
 
The purpose of the Financial Management Policy is to provide guidelines for the financial management staff in 
planning and directing the City’s day-to-day financial affairs and in developing recommendations to the City 
Manager. 
 
The scope of the policies spans accounting, auditing, financial reporting, internal controls, operating and capital 
budgeting, revenue management, cash management, expenditure control and debt management. 

 

 

 
The City of Bastrop finances shall be accounted for in accordance with generally accepted accounting 
principles as established by the Governmental Accounting Standards Board. The fiscal year of the City 
shall begin on October first of each calendar year and shall end on September thirtieth of the following 
calendar year. This fiscal year shall also be established as the accounting and budget year. 
Governmental fund types use the modified accrual basis of accounting, revenues are recognized when 
susceptible to accrue (i.e., when they are measurable and available. Expenditures are recognized when 
the related funds liability is incurred, if measurable, except for principal and interest on general long- 
term debt, which are recorded when due. 
 

Proprietary fund types are accounted for on a full accrual basis of accounting. Under this method, 
revenues are recorded when earned and expenses are recorded at the time liabilities are incurred 
 

 
Self-balancing groups of accounts are used to account for city financial transactions in accordance with 
generally accepted accounting principles. Each fund is created for a specific purpose except for the 
General Fund, which is used to account for all transactions not accounted for in other funds. 
Governmental funds are used to account for the government’s general government activities and 
include the General, Special Revenue, Debt Service and Capital Project funds. 
 

 
The City will be audited annually by outside independent auditors. The auditors must be a CPA firm of 
national reputation and must demonstrate that they have the breadth and depth of staff to conduct the 
City’s audit in accordance with generally accepted auditing standards, generally accepted government 
auditing standards, and contractual requirements. The auditors’ report on the City’s financial statements 
including any federal grant single audits will be completed within 120 days of the City’s fiscal year end, 
and the auditors’ management letter will be presented to the city staff within 150 days after the City’s 
fiscal year end. An interim management letter will be issued prior to this date if any materially significant 
internal control weaknesses are discovered. The city staff and auditors will jointly review the 
management letter with the City Council within 60 days of its receipt by the staff. 
 

 



 

 

The external auditors are accountable to the City Council and will have access to direct communication 
with the City Council if the city staff is unresponsive to auditor recommendations or if the auditors 
consider such communication necessary to fulfill their legal and professional responsibilities. 
 

 
The City will not require external auditor rotation but will circulate requests for proposal for audit services 
periodically, normally at five-year intervals or less. 
 

The City will prepare and publish a Annual Comprehensive Financial Report (ACFR). The ACFR will be 
prepared in accordance with generally accepted accounting principles and may be presented annually 
to the Government Finance Officers Association (GFOA) for evaluation and possibly awarding of the 
Certification of Achievement for Excellence in Financial Reporting. The ACFR will be published and 
presented to the City Council within 180 days after the end of the fiscal year.  City staffing and auditor 
availability limitations may preclude such timely reporting.  In such case, the Chief Financial Officer will 
inform the City Manager and the City Manager will inform the City Council of the delay and the reasons, 
therefore. 
 

 

 
The Finance Department is responsible for developing city-wide written policies & procedures on 
accounting, cash handling, and other financial matters. The Policies will be reviewed by the City 
Manager and approved by the City Council. The procedures will only need approval by the City 
Manager. 
 

The Finance Department will assist department managers as needed in tailoring these written 
procedures to fit each department’s requirements. 
 

 
The Finance Department may conduct reviews of the departments to determine if the departments are 
following the written procedures as they apply to the departments. 
 
Finance will also review the written policies and procedures on accounting, cash handling and other 
financial matters. Based on these reviews Finance will recommend internal control improvements as 
needed. 
 

 
Each department manager is responsible to the City Manager to ensure that good internal controls are 
followed throughout his or her department, that all guidelines on accounting and internal controls are 
implemented, and that all independent and internal control recommendations are addressed. 
 

 



 

 

 
The City’s “operating budget” is the City’s annual financial operating plan. It consists of governmental 
and proprietary funds, including the general obligation debt service fund. The budget is prepared using 
the same basis of accounting as the audited financial statements. The budget is prepared by the City 
Manager with the assistance of the Chief Financial Officer and cooperation of all city departments. The 
City Manager transmits the document to the City Council thirty (30) days prior to the commencement of 
the fiscal year per the City Charter. The budget should be enacted by the City Council prior to the fiscal 
year beginning. The operating budget may be submitted to the GFOA annually for evaluation and 
possible awarding of the Award for Distinguished Budget Presentation. 
 
The budget document presented to Council will be in compliance with Article VI Section 6.02 of the City 
Charter. 
 
A copy of the proposed budget shall be filed with the City Secretary, at the Public Library and available 
on the City’s website when it is submitted to the City Council in accordance with the provisions of the 
City Charter Article VI Section 6.03. 
 
At the Council meeting at which time the budget is submitted, the Council shall, in conformance with 
the requirements of state law, cause to be published the date, time, and place of a Public Hearing. At 
this hearing, interested citizens may express their opinions concerning items of expenditure, giving 
reasons for wishing to increase or decrease any such items. This is in accordance with the provisions 
of the City Charter Article VI Section 6.04. 
 
After a public hearing, the Council shall analyze the budget, making any additions or deletions 
considered appropriate, and shall, at least three (3) days prior to the beginning of the fiscal year, adopt 
the budget by a favorable vote. This in accordance with the provisions of the City Charter Article VI 
Section 6.05. 
 
On final adoption, the budget shall be in effect for the budget year. Final adoption of the budget by City 
Council shall constitute the official appropriations of proposed expenditures for the year and shall 
constitute the basis of the official levy of the property tax as the amount of tax to be assessed and 
collected for that tax year. This in accordance with City Charter Article VI Section 6.06. 
 

 
An operating budget will be balanced, with current revenues, inclusive of beginning resources, greater 
than or equal to current operating expenditures/expenses. 
 

 
The budget process will begin with a Staff Budget Retreat followed by a Council Budget Workshop to 
provide direction to the City Manager on goals of the organization. From Jan. – April, each Department 
Director will enter their line item budgets into the budget software. Starting in June, meetings are 
scheduled with the City Manager, Chief Financial Officer and Department Directors, to review their 
budget submittals. The City Manager submits a proposed budget to the City Council before the end of 
July. The City Council will conduct budget workshops as necessary. 
 

 
Periodic financial reports are available within INCODE to enable the department managers to manage 



 

 

their budgets and to enable the Finance Department to monitor and control the budget as approved by 
the City Council. Summary monthly financial reports will be presented to the City Council within 45 days 
after the end of each month, if council meetings do not interfere with reporting requirement. Such reports 
will include current year revenue and expenditure budgets and year-to-date actual figures for all major 
funds. 
 

 
Operating Expenditure Control is addressed in another section of the Policies. 
 

 
Where appropriate, performance measures and productivity indicators will be used as guidelines and 
reviewed for efficiency and effectiveness. This information will be included in the final budget document. 
 

 

 
The City’s Capital Budget will be included in the City’s Operating Budget. The Capital Budget will be 
prepared by the City Manager with assistance from the Finance Department and involvement of all 
required city departments. 
 

 
An appropriation for a capital expenditure shall continue in force until the purpose for which it was made 
has been accomplished or abandoned 
 

 
All capital project expenditures must be appropriated in the capital budget. Finance must certify the 
availability of resources so an appropriation can be made before a capital project contract is presented 
by the City Manager to the City Council for approval. 

 
Where applicable, assessments, impact fees, or other user- based fees should be used to fund capital 
projects which have a primary benefit to certain property owners. 
 

 
Recognizing that debt is usually a more expensive financing method, alternative financing sources will 
be explored before debt is issued. When debt is issued, it will be used to acquire major assets with 
expected lives that equal or exceed the average life of the debt issue. The exceptions to this requirement 
are the traditional costs of marketing and issuing the debt, capitalized labor for design and construction 
of capital projects, and small component parts which are attached to major equipment purchases. 
 

 
Financial reports will be available to enable the department managers to manage their capital budgets 
and to enable the finance department to monitor the capital budget as authorized by the City Manager. 



 

 

 

 

 
The City will strive to keep the revenue system simple which will result in a decrease of compliance 
costs for the taxpayer or service recipient and a corresponding decrease in avoidance to pay. 
 

 
An understanding of the revenue source increases the reliability of the revenue system. The City will 
understand its revenue sources and enact consistent collection policies so that assurances can be 
provided that the revenue base will materialize according to budgets and plans. 
 

 
The City will strive to maintain equity in the revenue system structure. It is recognized that public policy 
decisions may lead to subsidies in certain circumstances, e.g., Over 65 property tax exemptions. 
 

 
The benefits of revenue will exceed the cost of producing the revenue. The cost of collection will be 
reviewed annually for cost effectiveness as a part of the indirect cost, and cost of services analysis. 
 

 
The City will require that there be a balance in the revenue system. That is, the revenue base will have 
the characteristic of fairness and neutrality as it applies to cost of service, willingness to pay, and ability 
to pay. 
 

 
The City will use due caution in the analysis of any tax, fee, or water and wastewater incentives that are 
used to encourage development. A cost/benefit (fiscal impact) analysis will be performed as a part of 
such analysis and presented to the appropriate entity considering using such incentive. 
 

 
In order to protect the government from fluctuations in revenue source due to fluctuations in the 
economy, and variations in weather (in the case of water and wastewater), a diversified revenue system 
will be sought. 
 

 
One-time revenues will not be used for ongoing operations. Non-recurring revenues will be used only 
for non-recurring expenditures. Care will be taken not to use these revenues for budget balancing 
purposes. 
 

 
For every annual budget, the City shall levy two property tax rates: Maintenance & Operations and 



 

 

Interest & Sinking (debt service). The debt service levy shall be sufficient for meeting all principal and 
interest payments associated with the City’s outstanding general debt obligations for that budget year. 
The debt service levy and related debt service expenditures shall be accounted for in the Debt Service 
Fund. The maintenance and operations levy shall be accounted for in the General Fund. The City will 
adhere to state law when calculating these tax rates. Property shall be assessed at 100% of the fair 
market value as appraised by the Bastrop Central Appraisal District. Reappraisal and reassessment 
shall be done regularly as required by State law. A 97% collection rate will serve as a minimum goal for 
tax collection, with the delinquency rate of 4% or less. The 97% rate is calculated by dividing total 
current year tax collections for a fiscal year by the total tax levy for the fiscal year. 
 

All delinquent taxes will be pursued as part of the collection contract the City has with the Bastrop 
County Tax Assessor/Collector.  
 

 
For services associated with a user fee or charge, the direct and indirect costs of that service will be 
offset by a fee where possible. There will be an annual review of fees and charges to ensure that fees 
provide adequate coverage of costs and services. 
 
 

 
A method will be maintained whereby the General Fund can impose a charge to the enterprise/ 
proprietary funds for general and administrative services (overhead allocation) performed on the funds’ 
behalf. The details will be documented and said information will be maintained in the Finance 
Department. 
 

 
There will be a transfer from the Electric Fund to the City’s General Fund which represents a Return on 
Investment (payment in lieu of taxes). This transfer should not exceed 11% of the total proposed 
revenue of the Electric Fund for that budget year. 

 
The City will strive to review utility rates annually and, if necessary, adopt new rates to generate 
revenues required to fully cover operating expenditures, meet the legal restrictions of all applicable bond 
covenants, and provide for an adequate level of working capital needs. This policy does not preclude 
drawing down cash balances to finance current operations. However, it is best that any extra cash 
balance be used instead to finance capital projects. 
 

 
Interest earned from investment of available monies that are pooled will be distributed to the funds 
monthly in accordance with the claim on cash balance of the fund from which monies were provided to 
be invested. 
 

 
Revenues received will be regularly compared to budgeted revenues and variances will be investigated. 
This process will be summarized in the monthly financial report to Council. 
 



 

 

 

 
Shall be accounted, reported, and budgeted for in the following categories: 
 

1. Personnel Costs 
2. Supplies and Materials 
3. Maintenance and Repairs 
4. Occupancy 
5. Contractual Services 
6. Other Charges 
7. Contingency 

 

 
The level of budgetary control is the fund level budget in all Funds. Transfers between expenditure 
accounts within a department may occur with the approval of the Department Director. City Manager 
approval is required if transferring from a personnel or capital accounts within a department. When 
budget adjustments (i.e., amendments), are required between funds, these must be approved by the 
City Council through an Ordinance. Transfers between departments within the General Fund will be 
reported to City Council through the quarterly report. 
 

 
The General Fund Contingency Account will be budgeted at a minimal amount ($35,000).  Increases to 
the contingency account must be approved by City Council. 
 

 
The City Council must approve all contingency account expenditures over $35,000. The City Manager 
must approve all other contingency account expenditures and report them to City Council. 
 

 
All purchases shall be made in accordance with the City’s Purchasing Policy. Authorization levels for 
appropriations previously approved by the City Council are as follows: below Directors $1,000 (Directors 
can request to have this amount raised by submitting a written request to the Finance Department), for 
Directors up to $9,999, for Chief Financial Officer up to $14,999, and with any purchases exceeding 
$15,000 to be approved by the City Manager. 
 

 
Professional services will generally be processed through a request for proposals process, except for 
smaller contracts. The City Manager may execute any professional services contract less than $50,000 
provided there is an appropriation for such contract. 
 

 
All invoices will be paid within 30 days of receipt in accordance with the prompt payment requirements 
of State law. Procedures will be used to take advantage of all purchase discounts where considered 
cost effective. However, payments will also be reasonably delayed in order to maximize the City’s 



 

 

investable cash, where such delay does not violate the agreed upon terms. 
 

 

 
The City’s investment practices will be conducted in accordance with the City Council approved 
Investment Policies. 
 

 
The timing and amount of cash needs and availability shall be systematically projected in order to 
maximize interest earnings from investments. 
 

 
A quarterly report on investment performance will be provided by the Chief Financial Officer to the City 
Council in accordance with the City’s Investment Policy. 

 
The City of Bastrop’s Purchasing Policy defines Fixed Assets and “Minor Capital Outlay” items as items 
with a value over $1,000 and with a life expectancy of two (2) of more years. Asset control will be 
conducted in accordance with the City Council approved Purchasing Policy Sec. IV which includes 
annual inventory count, proper disposal and security measures. The Finance Department has 
procedures in place to capture these types of purchases, make sure they are added to the Fixed Asset 
List and be placed on the insurance. All departments should have procedures in place for proper 
maintenance of all city assets.  
 

The purpose of establishing a Vehicle and Equipment Replacement Fund (VERF), policy is to establish 
a decision-making process and criteria for purchase, replacement, elimination, and disposition of 
vehicles and equipment. The policy also establishes procedures to ensure those adequate funds will 
be available to purchase fleet assets and technology equipment, stabilizing the budgeting for major fleet 
and technology purchases, and provide sufficient cash flows for annual purchases of equipment greater 
than or equal to $10,000. 
 

Each department shall designate a fleet manager(s) to be responsible for oversight of department 
vehicles, equipment, and technology, and to ensure all equipment is safe, cost effective and meets the 
needs of the user department, and determining “best value” choosing the equipment to be purchased.  
 
A Fleet Advisory Committee (FAC) should be established with the appropriate staff members, usually 
consisting of each departmental fleet manager(s). The committee will consider department requests in 
comparison to determination which assets to be purchased, replaced or eliminated annually. The FAC 



 

 

will provide an annual recommendation to the City Manager as part of the annual budget process for 
fleet purchases, replacements, eliminations and/or any other changes regarding fleet management.   

 

  

By November 1 of every year a physical inventory of all fleet assets shall be completed. By December 
15 of each year, the City Finance Department shall distribute an inventory of all fleet assets to the 
Department Heads. By January 15 of each year, the FAC shall verify the accuracy of the inventory. The 
final inventory shall include asset number (VIN #), description of asset (make, model, year), division or 
program the asset is assigned, and the mileage or hours of operation.  

All fleet assets purchased out of the VERF fund are owned by the fund and leased to the user departments. 

All assets purchased through the VERF are approved during the regular budget process prior to purchase. 

Accessories for fleet assets may be funded by the VERF as follows: 

(1) Accessories that will be funded by the VERF  

(a) Initial purchase of accessories attached to the unit or required for the unit to perform its 

intended function.  

(b) PC peripherals, i.e. wiring and laptop mounts.  

(c) Accessories must be included in total cost of vehicle/equipment purchase.  

(2) Accessories that will not be funded by the VERF  

(a) Maintenance items or services.  

(b) Accessories added to the unit or replaced after the initial purchase is made and the unit is put 

into service.   

 

All user departments will be charged an annual lease fee for each fleet asset allocated to their use from the 

VERF. Such fee will provide funds to purchase replacement assets. Money received from assets sold as 

surplus property will be credited to the VERF. 

 

For vehicles and equipment that are not currently funded in the VERF, the FAC shall make 

recommendations as to how to fund replacement of the vehicles and/or equipment and present these 

recommendations as part of the annual budget process.  

 

The purchasing of fleet through the VERF fund follow the same purchasing policy and procedures as any 

purchase would require. 

      

 
Departments will be charged an annual lease fee for assets assigned to them. Lease fees will be 
calculated in accordance with the following formula:          

[A-B]/Life * C = X 
A=Actual Vehicle and/or Equipment Cost 
B=50% of Estimated Salvage Value 
C=Inflation Factor 
X=Normal Annual Lease Fee Charge 

 
Life=Expected Life of Unit (See Replacement Criteria) 
 
Charges to user departments will be reviewed periodically by the FAC. Lease fees may be adjusted 
during the annual budget process to ensure the adequacy of the VERF fund balance or to ensure the 



 

 

fund is not over funded. This analysis will include an anticipated cash flow examination that estimates 
the fund balance for the lease life of all assets.   
 

 

 

 

 

 

    

 
The department fleet manager shall annually identify assets that are candidates for replacement or 
elimination from the fleet as determined by the following replacement criteria:  
 

Vehicle/Equip Category Age (Years) Mileage/Hours 

Patrol Sedans 5 85,000 miles 
Other Police Vehicles 7-10 100,000 miles 
Heavy Equipment (Dump 
Trucks, backhoes, Street 
Equip. etc.) 

 
10-20 

 
Varies 

Mowers 5-7 Varies 
Trucks 7-10 Varies 
Fire Trucks 10-20 Varies 

  
By December 15 the FAC will confer with departments to review the departmental requests for the 
upcoming budget year. This will include discussion of request for additions to the fleet and the 
identification of assets for replacement or elimination to be considered for the next budget preparation 
cycle. The FAC shall make all recommendations for fleet additions, replacements or eliminations by 
February 15. By March 1, the CFO or designee shall calculate proposed lease fees using the lease fee 
calculation. Estimated costs will be used for inclusion in departmental budgets for the upcoming fiscal 
year.  
 
All vehicle and equipment replacements are considered proposed until such time as the next year’s 
budget is formally approved by Council. Department fleet managers are responsible to provide new 
title, VIN #s and all other pertinent information to the City Finance Dept. when the new vehicle and/or 
equipment is acquired. The Finance Department will be responsible for making sure all assets are 
properly insured. 
 
For vehicles that are used frequently but incur very few miles, the replacement criteria may be 
exceeded, provided the vehicle remains safe and is economical to operate. Each year, these vehicles 
will be reviewed for replacement projections. 
 
The finance department will be responsible for following the policy for disposal of assets when fleet is 
recognized as needing to be replaced or eliminated. 

 

 

 

 



 

 

Current expenditures should be paid with current revenues. Deferrals, short-term loans, or one-time 
sources should be avoided as budget balancing technique. Reserves will be used only for emergencies 
on non-recurring expenditures, except when balances can be reduced because their levels exceed 
guideline minimums. 
 
 

 
Failure to meet these standards will be disclosed to the City Council as soon as the situation is 
recognized and a plan to replenish the ending resources over a reasonable time frame shall be adopted. 
This should be followed by a plan to mitigate the re-occurrence of this type of shortfall in the future. 
 

1. The General Fund ending fund balance will be maintained at an amount up to three months’ worth of 
estimated expenditures or at a level of 25% of budgeted operating expenditures. 

 
2. The Enterprise/ Proprietary Funds will be maintained at a minimum level of 35% of budgeted operating 

expenditures. 
 

3. Fund balances which exceed the minimum level established for each fund may be appropriated for non-
recurring capital projects. 

 

 
The City Council adopts an Investment Policy annually that outlines the investment strategy guidelines 
with the first goal being the safety of public funds. These policies mitigate the risk associated with 
investing these public funds.  
 

 
All reasonable options will be investigated to finance losses. Such options may include risk transfer, 
insurance, and risk retention. Where risk is retained, reserves will be established based on a calculation 
of incurred but not reported claims, and actuarial determinations and such reserves will not be used for 
any purpose other than for financing losses. 
 

 
The City’s enterprise funds’ resources will be sufficient to fund operating and capital expenditures. The 
enterprise funds will pay (where applicable) their fair share of general and administrative expenses, in- 
lieu-of-property taxes and/or franchise fees. If an enterprise fund is temporarily unable to pay all 
expenses, then the City Council may waive general and administrative expenses, in- lieu-of-property 
taxes and/or franchise fees until the fund is able to pay them. 
 

 
The Hotel Occupancy Tax Fund reserve level needs to be sufficient to allow the fund to operate if a 
downturn in the economy occurred. Sufficient level of reserves should be a minimum of the annual 
Convention Center debt payment, Community Asset funding, and fifty percent (50%) of Visit Bastrop 
funding for the current year of expenditures to allow the City to ensure continuity of the organizations 
promoting tourism. Policy makers will need to determine priorities and funding levels should the 
economic downturn be expected to exceed this minimum reserve amount. 
 
 
 



 

 

 

The Governmental Accounting Standards Board (GASB) issued Statement No. 54, Fund Balance 
Reporting and Governmental Fund Type Definitions (GASB-54). The primary objective of this standard 
is to improve the usefulness and comparability of fund balance information by reporting fund balance in 
more intuitive and meaningful components. This standard also clarifies the definitions of the different 
types of funds the governmental entity may set up for financial reporting purposes.  
 
GASB-54 requires that written policies be formally adopted by the governing body depicting the 
procedures that will be used for committing fund balance, assigning fund balance, how stabilization 
funds will be determined, order of spending the fund balance categories, minimum fund balance levels, 
and use of governmental fund types. 
 

Non-Spendable – Fund balance reported as “non-spendable” represents fund balance associated with 
inventory or prepaid items. The cash outlay for these types of items has already been made and 
therefore the resources represented by this fund balance category cannot be spent again. 
 
Restricted – Fund balance reported as “restricted” represents amounts that can be used only for the 
specific purpose determined by law or by the external providers of those resources. 
 
Committed – Fund balance reported as “committed” includes amounts that can be used only for specific 
purposes determined by a formal action and approval by City Council. 
 
Assigned – Fund balance reported as “assigned” represents amounts intended to be used for specific 
purposes, but not meeting the criteria to be reported as committed or restricted fund balance. 
 
Unassigned – Fund balance reported as “unassigned” represents the residual classification of fund 
balance and includes all spendable amounts not contained within the other classifications. 
 

 
In accordance with GASB-54, it is the policy of the City of Bastrop that fund balance amounts will be 
reported as “Committed Fund Balance” only after formal action and approval by the City Council. The 
action to constrain amounts in such a manner must occur prior to year-end; however, the actual dollar 
amount may be determined in the subsequent period. 
 
For example, the City Council may approve a motion to report within the year-end financial statements 
each year, if available, an amount equal to two months of operating expenditures as Committed Fund 
Balance for Stabilization (see also Policy on Stabilization of Funds). The dollar amount to be reported 
as stabilization funds might not be known at the time of approval. This amount can be determined later 
when known and appropriately reported within the year-end financial statements due to the governing 
body approving this action before year-end. 
 
It is the policy of the City of Bastrop that the governing body may commit fund balance for any reason 
that is consistent with the definition of Committed Fund Balance contained within GASB-54. Examples 
of reasons to commit fund balance would be to display intentions to use portions of fund balance for 



 

 

future capital projects, stabilization funds, or to earmark special General Fund revenue streams unspent 
at year-end that are intended to be used for specific purposes. 
 
After approval by the City Council, the amount reported as Committed Fund Balance cannot be undone 
without utilizing the same process required to commit the funds. Therefore, it is the policy of the City of 
Bastrop that funds can only be removed from the Committed Fund Balance category after motion and 
approval by the City Council. 

 
In accordance with GASB-54, funds that are intended to be used for a specific purpose but have not 
received the formal approval action at the governing body level may be recorded as Assigned Fund 
Balance. Likewise, redeploying assigned resources to an alternative use does not require formal action 
by the governing body. 
 
GASB-54 states that resources can be assigned by the governing body or by another internal body or 
person whom the governing body gives authority to do so, such as a budget committee or the Chief 
Finance Officer. Therefore, having considered the requirements to assign fund balance, it is the policy 
of the City of Bastrop that the Chief Finance Officer will have the authority to assign fund balance of this 
organization based on intentions for use of fund balance communicated informally by the governing 
body. 

 
The City desires that a specific amount of fund balance be maintained perpetually to provide for 
emergencies, contingencies, revenue shortfalls, or budgetary imbalances that may occur from time to 
time. This formal set-aside of fund balance is commonly known as “Stabilization Funding”. Therefore, it 
is the policy of this City that, if available, an amount up to two months’ worth of regular General Fund 
Operating expenditures be reported as Committed Fund Balance for stabilization each year in the year-
end external financial statements of the City. 
 
In the absence of a formal action by the governing body in any given year specifying the desire to report 
committed fund balance for stabilization funds of up to one month of regular General Fund operating 
expenditures, if available, the formal adoption of this policy by the governing body will be deemed to 
serve as the formal action required to commit fund balance for stabilization funds. If at year-end, an 
amount less than two months of operating expenditures is available within fund balance that is not 
already reserved or committed for other purposes, then it is the policy of the City to record all remaining 
fund balance amounts as Committed Fund Balance for Stabilization. 
 

It is the policy of the City of Bastrop that when expenditures are incurred that would qualify as 
expenditures of either Restricted Fund Balance or Unrestricted Fund Balance (Committed, Assigned, 
or Unassigned), those expenditures will first be applied to the Restricted Fund Balance category. 
 
Furthermore, it is the policy of this City that when expenditures are incurred that would qualify as a use 
of any of the Unrestricted Fund Balance categories (Committed, Assigned, or Unassigned), those 
expenditures will be applied in the order of Committed first, then Assigned, and then Unassigned. 
 
 

 



 

 

The City of Bastrop desires that the governmental fund types available for use in governmental financial 
reporting be appropriately selected based on the GASB-54 definitions of these fund types. Furthermore, 
the fund balance categories utilized within each of these fund types are also to be appropriately selected 
from the new GASB-54 classifications. 
 
Therefore, after consideration of the purpose of each governmental fund type, it is the policy of the City 
of Bastrop to limit the fund balance categories that may be used with each governmental fund type as 
follows: 
 
General Fund – Non-Spendable, Restricted, Committed, Assigned, and Unassigned. 
 
Debt Service Funds – Restricted, Committed, and Assigned. 
 
Capital Project Funds – Restricted, Committed, and Assigned. 
 
Special Revenue Funds – Non-Spendable, Restricted, Committed, and Assigned. 
 
 

 

 
When appropriate, self-supporting revenues will pay debt service in lieu of tax revenues. 
 

 
The City will explore all financing alternatives in addition to long-term debt including leasing, grants and 
other aid, developer contributions, impact fees, and use of reserves or current monies. 
 

 
The City shall obtain voter authorization before issuing General Obligation Bonds as required by law. 
Voter authorization is not required for the issuance of Revenue Bonds and Certificates of Obligation. 
However, the City may elect to obtain voter authorization for Revenue Bonds. 
 

 
The City of Bastrop will attempt to maintain base bond ratings of AA2(Moody’s Investors Service) and 
AA (Standard & Poor’s) on its general obligation debt, and AA- on its revenue bonds. In an attempt to 
keep the debt service tax rate flat, retirement of debt principal will be structured to ensure constant 
annual debt payments when possible. 
 

 
The City will maintain written procedures for Post Bond Issuance Federal Tax compliance with IRS laws 
and regulations for tax exempt debt. 
 

 



 

 

 
Staffing levels will be adequate for the fiscal functions of the City to function effectively. Overtime shall 
be used only to address temporary or seasonal demands that require excessive hours. Workload 
scheduling alternatives will be explored before adding staff. 
 

 
The City will support the continuing education efforts of all financial staff including the investment in time 
and materials for maintaining a current perspective concerning financial issues. Staff will be held 
accountable for communicating, teaching, and sharing with other staff members all information and 
training materials acquired from seminars, conferences, and related education efforts. 
 

 

 
Each department is responsible for researching and applying for grants that support needs within their 
department. The purpose of this policy is to ensure grant funding is solicited with prior approval of the 
City Manager. The grant application should only be made with input from pertinent departments. The 
grants should be cost beneficial and meet the City’s objectives. Communication will be made with City 
Council to keep them informed on what grants are being solicited. 

 
All grants awarded to the City of Bastrop must be accepted by action of the City Council. If the grant 
opportunity is identified early enough for inclusion in the annual budget, it shall be identified and 
budgeted in revenue and expenditure accounts. If the grant is accepted but has not been included in 
the annual budget, a budget amendment shall be requested to reflect the revenues and expenditures 
associated with the grant. 
 

 
Departments will oversee the day-to-day operations of grant programs, will monitor performance and 
compliance, and will also keep the Finance Department informed of significant grant-related plans and 
activities. Finance Department staff members will serve as liaisons with grantor financial management 
personnel, will prepare invoices, and will keep the books of account for all grants. 
 

 
These organizations are identified as the Bastrop Economic Development Corporation and Visit 
Bastrop. The City Council will be informed of a funding request from a Partner Organization through an 
agenda item at a public meeting. 
 

 
The City Manager is authorized to accept or reject any and all offers of donations made to the City 
having a monetary value of less than $25,000 after due and proper consideration of the following factors: 
 

1. Whether the proposed donation would be of a true benefit to the community or City Government; 



 

 

 
2. Whether the proposed donation is appropriate or has practical use to the City’s current or 

planned operations; 
 

3. Whether the City already possesses similar items making the donated items(s) surplus; 
 

4. Whether the proposed donation would require any undesirable or unreasonably high 
maintenance costs and efforts; and  

 
5. Whether the required recognition, or stipulation, of the donor exceeds the vlue of the proposed 

donation or an acceptable level of recognition. 
 

The City Manager shall prepare a report to be submitted to the City Council on a regular basis, not less 
than quarterly, detailing any offers of donations made to the City during the previous quarter, indicating 
whether such offer was accepted or rejected and, if rejected, stating the reason for same. 
 

 
The City Manager shall review proposals for donations having a monetary value of $25,000 and greater 
to the City and shall prepare a recommendation to the City Council on such proposals. City Council 
action shall be required for acceptance of any such proposal. Prior to submittal to the City Council, the 
City Manager may invite comments from all affected City Department Heads and related Advisory 
Boards. 
 

 
Upon acceptance by the City, the donor shall coordinate with City staff for the acceptance of the 
donation and specify a time frame for the expenditure or use of the donation. If a donation us not used 
for the intended specific purpose, within the approved amount of time, the donation may be returned to 
the donor upon request, or an extension of time may be permitted upon approval of the City and the 
donor.  
 

All donations of any type in any amount of value shall be received and processed in accordance with 
proper and accepted accounting procedures. 
 

 

 
These Policies will be reviewed administratively by the City Manager at least annually, prior to 
preparation of the operating budget. 
 

 
The Chief Financial Officer will report annually to the City Manager on compliance with these policies. 
 
 
 

__________________________________   _________________________________ 
Tracy Waldron, Chief Financial Officer   Trey Job, Acting City Manager 



 

 

 
 
 
History of Financial Policies: 
Previously Approved 9/23/14 
Previously Approved 10/25/16 
Previously Approved 5/9/17 
Previously Approved with Budget 9/25/18 
Previously Approved 10/22/19 
Previously Approved 9/8/20 
Previously Approved 8/23/21 
  


